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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
June 10, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Greg Anderson (arr. 2:24)
Excused: Council Members Matt Schellenberg and Bill Gulliford
Also: Council Members Jim Love and Doyle Carter (arr. 1:50) Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Jim Behrendt, Judie Garard, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:20 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present.

Fleet Management
Chief of Fleet Management Karim Kurji reported that his division needs $55 million in FY16 to meet its normal vehicle replacement needs (approximately $20 million per year) and cover the backlog in deferred replacements ($35 million). He believes the division’s continuing replacement need is approximately $100 million every 4 years.

Parks, Recreation and Community Services
Teresa Eichner reported on behalf of the department that they don’t have much of a capital maintenance backlog, in large part because several council members (particularly Council Member Schellenberg) have been generously allocating their district Loblolly Mitigation Funds to park maintenance needs that have relieved the General Fund of its obligation for those expenses. Ms. Eichner reported that more Loblolly project expenditure requests are coming in from council members on a daily basis as the members approach the end of their terms. 
Information Technology
Usha Mohan, Chief of the IT Division, said that the division is working on estimating the costs for putting all City technology (computers, fixed radios, portable radios, etc.) on a 5-year replacement program. Chairwoman Boyer asked for a separate listing of how much the IT Division needs on an annual basis for on-going normal maintenance purposes. Ms. Mohan explained that because of the somewhat unique nature of IT expenditures, the division has three categories of equipment/software spending: annual maintenance contracts on hardware and software; major systems replacements; and an intermediate category of system upgrades that are beyond annual maintenance, but don’t rise to the level of full system replacements.  She noted that IT will be investing heavily in security upgrades on all types of systems in the next couple of years.
Stormwater Utility
John Pappas, Chief of Operations for the Public Works Department, discussed the scope of the City’s septic tank issues: approximately 65,000 septic tanks in service now; approximately 38,600 in areas where there is no sanitary sewer service available to connect to; of those 38,600, approximately 7,500 are located in basins of impaired water tributaries, approximately 11,800 are located in Health Department septic tank failure areas, and approximately 2,300 are in both categories or impairment. Rough estimates show that removing all of the 38,600 tanks that meet BMAP water quality benefit criteria would produce about 87 metric tons of nutrient reduction. The 7,500 tanks within impaired tributary areas would produce approximately 17 metric tons of reductions, and the 11,800 tanks in Health Department failure areas would provide a reduction of 27 metric tons if removed. Currently JEA contributes $650,000 per year to septic tank phase-out efforts to pay for sewer connection fees.
The department is developing master plan for septic tank phase-out with JEA to analyze where the greatest “bang for the buck” can be obtained in terms of cleaning up waterways and garnering BMAP water quality credits for the least cost. In response to a question, he stated that Public Works actively seeks to partner with JEA and other agencies to schedule sewer work when those agencies are planning to dig up a roadway to minimize roadway disruption, but is not actively seeking out other agencies to partner their projects when the City is planning to do septic tank work involving sewer mains. Once the septic tank master plan is completed, the department will have a ranking mechanism that it can share with other agencies so they can coordinate their roadway projects to minimize repeat disruptions. 
Committee legislation introduced in City Council 
Chairwoman Boyer reviewed the five bills developed by the committee that were introduced in City Council at last night’s meeting.
· 2015-425: semi-annual reporting of fair share and mobility fee revenues and project status.
· 2015-426: stormwater utility fee priorities for use and prohibition against using for debt service.
· 2015-427: prohibition against spending grants before received.
· 2015-428: financial procedures to reconcile projected and actual revenues and expenses; improved capital improvement plan and budget; calculation of projected debt service on outstanding bonds; disclosure of unappropriated revenues (loan repayments, rental receipts, etc.); establishment of recurring capital maintenance needs budgeting table; requirements for drafting of bills that appropriate funds explaining sources and uses in simple language; further information in the budget ordinance on projects not lapsed.
· 2015-429: capital improvement plan, project and budget revisions and clarifications; super-majority vote required to reprioritize projects from year to year; prioritization of mandatory projects (legal obligations, life safety issues, urgent needs, etc.); annual progress reporting on CIP projects underway and projects completed to be closed out.
The committee briefly discussed whether the annual recurring maintenance expense chart in 2015-428 should also include the annual IT refresh funds, roadway resurfacing and vehicle replacements which are referenced in separate chapters of the Ordinance Code and in separate budget tables. Council Member Anderson requested the Auditor’s Office to run a calculation of the minimum capital maintenance budgets included in 2015-428 if the requirement had been in effect for FY14-15 and how much of that would have had to be borrowed to meet the funding requirements.
Debt affordability analysis
Ms. Boyer reviewed a draft document she assembled proposing changes in the annual debt affordability analysis required by the Ordinance Code. The group discussed an appropriate cap for Treasury’s calculation for debt service needs for CIP above the administration’s proposed borrowing amount; 50% above the mayor’s proposed figure was selected as the cap for the $10 million band calculations
Ms. Boyer noted that Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office has discovered that the assessed value the city has been using in its debt affordability calculations has not included the value of the Beaches and Baldwin for several years. A percentage will be calculated of value to be excluded for simplicity’s sake to reflect value the City of Jacksonville cannot tax.  The group discussed a suggestion by the Council Auditor that the overall debt calculation exclude overlapping debt (School Board, FIND) because those are not under the City’s control. The committee members expressed a preference to keep the calculation based on overlapping debt as a better measure of the “pain threshold” of what taxpayers are actually paying in total to all taxing authorities. Regarding the “debt service to General Fund GSD revenue” calculation, Marc Stickney of the Treasury Division stated that the bond rating agencies use the ratio of debt service to General Fund expenditure rather than General Fund revenue as their typical measure; the City should change its Code to match what the ratings agencies use and could calculate both figures if the Council wants to use revenue as its appropriate measure.
Motion: authorize Peggy Sidman to draft the Boyer debt affordability document into ordinance form, incorporating further refinements based on today’s discussion in conjunction with the Council Auditor’s office – approved 3-0.

Next week’s topics:
City Council’s role in debt refunding and establishing debt amortization levels over time, and overall debt limitations and cash deficits. The issue of the future of the Banking Fund will be discussed at the Finance Committee meeting next Tuesday.
Peggy Sidman suggested combining several of the items discussed in today’s meeting as amendments in committee into the bills introduced yesterday.

Meeting Adjourned: 3:11 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   6.18.15   Posted 12:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    6.10.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    6.10.15
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